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Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Nicole Ortega, Michael Alkine, Lori Griffin, Holly Smith, Greg Brazell, Agnes Steward, Kris Cummings, Nancy Houck, Christie Flynn, Maura Armstrong, Kelly Benson, Tom Broxson, Ron May, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Tiam called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Tiam led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 20, 2013 Regular Board meeting.


MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that twenty-five students attended the student rally in Olympia; they also had one hundred signed postcards to give legislators. Student government will continue to ask students to sign the postcards that state “don’t cut the solution” and will send them to our legislators as a reminder of what our college system provides to our local economy. 
Ms. Ortega stated that student activities provided many activities for students in the last month such as a trip to a glassblowing studio, ice skating, and a blood drive. The local YMCA came to campus and facilitated a discussion on domestic violence awareness with a focus on eliminating racism and empowering women.
In closing, Ms. Ortega noted that the S&A process was underway and the Tech Fee committee is deliberating the applications received.
ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkire)
Mr. Alkire reported that Puyallup students also attended the community college student legislative rally and delivered close to seven hundred signed postcards stating “We are Washington’s future”.
Mr. Alkire stated that several events are being held on campus over the next few months such as: family movie nights, how to achieve student success, and a former Olympian with disabilities spoke about going through college with disabilities.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman reported that the grand opening of the Science Dome was an exciting day with Dr. Hillary Stephens planning many wonderful programs. The event was well attended and there were many excited children in attendance. Many community leaders attended and were in awe of the space and what it can provide to our local community.
Ms. Norman stated that the district master teaching program has been highlighted in the news recently. It is the program that came together during contract negotiations to assist faculty in their teaching and learning as well as raise their base salaries.

Ms. Norman reported that Dr. Joann Geron who organizes faculty roundtables had recently organized an event called “ignite”. It is similar in format to Ted Talks; it was well attended and will be held again in the future.
Ms. Norman noted the concern of faculty regarding the decrease in military enrollments; the college will continue to monitor our program. 
In closing, Ms. Norman invited the trustees to attend the upcoming distinguished faculty dinner. This year they will be honoring Mr. Ted Wood. 
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor and Management committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of classified staff. Recently they discussed: article 3: timelines for current investigations, a bookstore update and the staff training day agenda. They also discussed a number of administrative Items: 

· Calendar-December closure being looked at for 2013
· Screening committees: asked to appoint staff rep’s to the five  executive level recruitment screening committees

· Budget Team Staff Representative appointed: Tony Michener

· Civility Task Force representatives are: Cindy Cannella, Linda Buzbee

Mr. Torell reported that staff training opportunities were offered to employees impacted by the 3% salary reduction, a paid training day took place on a Saturday. There were many classes provided and also an introduction to Skillport; an on-line training tool, which employees will be able to use to keep up with new technologies and keep current with mandatory training on specific issues.  

General membership meetings were held at both campuses with discussions on current issues, updates on shop stewards activities, and a reminder to fill out the general membership survey on-line and discussed the process once the survey is completed. The Survey is being worked into a readable format and when that is done WPEA shop stewards will set a date to discuss the results with the chancellor and the presidents.  The survey will then be made available to the Board of Trustees.  They have received seventy-four responses to this survey. 

Mr. Torell reported that in January shop stewards from around the state were invited to a day of training in Olympia; Mr. Dave Schiel WPEA President and his staff put together a day of training activities and discussions about current processes and activity in the union. Shop stewards met at the capitol to speak with legislators about issues impacting state employees.  Topics of discussion were creating and maintaining a healthy work environment in passing an anti-bullying bill, the three percent salary reduction and funding for higher education and adding a labor representative to community college Boards. 

Mr. Torell noted that he is a member of district policy and governance cabinet as the WPEA union representative.  This is a lively, articulate and engaged group and he appreciates the opportunity to be a part of this process.  He is a member of one of the subcommittees that are reviewing the policy manual. The objective is to reduce, combine or reword if possible the policies that Pierce College has.

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that Winter quarter always brings new challenges with the legislative session underway and our budget process beginning. Enrollment continues to be softer than last year. Most colleges around the state are reporting similar trends. 

Dr. Johnson reported that she has been traveling on behalf of the college for the better part of two weeks now, first with eight other college staff members attending the Achieving the Dream conference in Anaheim as part of our Achieving the Dream efforts. She noted that the college has a committed team and the leadership of Mr. Tom McCollow and Mr. Tom Broxson are providing is outstanding.

She then traveled to Washington DC to attend two events. First, American Association of Community Colleges (AACC) president Mr. Walter Bumphus hosted twenty college presidents and CEOs from across the country to have a dialog on veteran’s issues.

Dr. Johnson reported that Colonel Archie Bates from the First Lady’s office was in attendance. His role was to take back information to both the First Lady and Dr. Jill Biden who have taken on veteran and military families as part of their work. A key issue is the transition from military service to civilian life. How do we better prepare service men and women to make the transition? And what roles can higher education and more specifically community colleges in that transition. Awarding of credit for prior learning is a major  thrust. Pierce College has played a major role in military education since the mid- 70s. We have been a long time member of the Service members Opportunity College where we agree to articulate credits from member colleges around the world. Also Ms. Joann Baria is leading our efforts to expand our credit for prior learning. For example, a highly desired articulation is taking medics from the field to a nursing or physical therapy assistant program. These programs are not easy in that we need to be sure that it is not just transcripting credits, but that the veteran can demonstrate the knowledge, skills, and ability to perform the work.
Dr. Johnson reported that the veteran’s center for student success in not scheduled to be refunded. We are looking for funding sources to replace the $118,000 annual grant. Today, Dr. Johnson had an opportunity to visit with Congressman Denny Heck from the 10th district. He was here as part of a National Service discussion which includes AmeriCorps/ Vista. Several other organizations that utilize AmeriCorps workers were here today to advocate for continued funding of National Service. During his visit we were able to show him our veteran’s center and to talk about the need for continued funding, for this program as well as the importance of Pell Grants. Unlike a number of college’s who see veteran’s education as a new potential funding source, we cannot afford to sit back on our laurels and wait for the department of defense, veterans Services to come to us. We need to be proactive in reaching out to serve veterans.

Dr. Johnson stated that along with trustee Rosenblatt, many trustees, and presidents she attended the Association of Community College Trustees (ACCT) National Legislative Summit. There are a number of issues the colleges cares about, most importantly is Pell Grant funding. Currently we receive just under 13 million in funding for low income students. A cut in Pell would have a significant impact on the lives of our students and on our enrollment if Pell Grants are not funded. In addition, they talked about the unfortunate change that occurred this past year involving “ability to benefit” which means that students without a GED or high school diploma are not eligible to receive Pell. That greatly impacts our ability to run IBEST programs because students may not have the financial resources to fund the college professional/technical classes in IBEST. Also there is a crazy provision that would reduce the housing/living portion of the grant amount for students taking all classes on-line. 
The Perkins funding that supports professional technical programs is also at risk with sequestration. This year we are receiving about $460,000 and have averaged around $360,000 per year for the past ten years. Again, this money helps support disability support services, professional development for faculty, specialized equipment and other services.

Dr. Johnson reported that at the state level, a number of bills have been introduced that would impact our system. Most of these are supported by the presidents and SBCTC. One is a 20% surcharge on international students. There is a belief that international students are taking the place of local students and we should charge them more. International students already pay the out of state tuition rates which rank 7th from the top among all states. For our system, we have very few of state students, the majority are IE students. Because of their fees we actually are able to support more class sections and provide access for all students. This increase would severely hamper our ability to attract IE students and instead of increasing revenue would most likely have the reverse effect. And it would also hamper our ability to diversify our student population and reduce our efforts to globalize the student experience.

Another bill would require us to bargain and fund faculty increments. We have also supported the funding of increments and have testified in favor of the legislature permanently putting this in law. However, we are very concerned if these increases are passed on to the colleges to fund. It takes the state off the hook for funding annual salary increases that would continue to eat away at our base funding year after year. There’s a bill that would provide a fee on-line education to K-12 students where we would also be responsible for providing books. Once again this would be an erosion of our base funding which is already the lowest among the community colleges. It is still too early to tell what to tell what is going happen with the budget. Everyone is waiting for the next revenue forecast before proceeding.
Dr. Johnson noted that we are beginning our internal budget process. She reviewed the budget values and guidelines with the trustees and noted the suggested changes from the Board have been incorporated into the final document.

Dr. Johnson reported that our recruitments are underway for both administrative retirements and our eleven tenure track faculty positions and three permanent status faculty positions at the military, as well as an assortment of other vacant positions.
Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the ACCT Legislative Summit was an excellent conference. They had several productive meetings with legislators. The SBCTC staff prepared the trustees well for the meetings and legislators were receptive and interested in our issues. Senator Cantwell was pleased to see so many trustees from Washington attending. She was able to attend a dinner where Senator Patty Murray was honored with an award and noted her support of community colleges.
STUDENT SUCCESS AND INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITERING REPORT
A combined report on Achieving the Dream and development education was provided to the Board. Ms. Cummings stated that, since fall quarter, the Achieving the Dream Core and Data Teams have been collecting and analyzing quantitative and qualitative data on the following six indicators: 1) Pre-College or Development Education; 2) College Level Course Completion; 3) Gateway Course Completion (Math 98 and English 101); 4) Retention Rates; 5) Graduation Rates; and 6) Progress in Transitional Education.

Ms. Cummings stated that today they are going to focus on discussion on pre-college or developmental education:
· Last year, 63% of the students who took the COMPASS placement exam tested into Pre-College English.

· What’s interesting is that there was a statistically significant difference between the success of males and females in state supported pre-college English courses. Females out-performed males at both FS and PY.

· The two demographics with a cumulative course success rate of less than 60% were African American students (55%), and single parents at (59%).

· Last year, 79% of the students who took the COMPASS placement exam tested into Pre-College Math.

· Of the students who enrolled in a state-supported pre-college math course, only 58% passed the course with a 2.0 grade or higher. 

· Pre-College Math is a challenge for almost all the demographics assessed.

· From a national perspective, about 60% of incoming students are referred to at least one developmental course [source: Community College Research Center at Columbia University].

Ms. Cummings noted that the Achieving the Dream Core and Data Teams have been reviewing national research to look at promising practices that are scalable and can improve course completion, retention and graduation rates for all students, including pre-college students. 

Mr. Broxson stated that national research indicates that certain design principles are critical to student success. These include a strong initial contact, a clear and coherent pathway through the college system until goal attainment is reached, and high expectations and support. Promising practices include intrusive advising, orientation, college success courses, and ongoing professional development and student engagement.

To that end, the AtD Core team has identified four broad strategies to improve Pierce College’s retention, course completion and graduation rates:

1) Start to Finish (Orientation, Advising and College Success)

2) Transitional Education (ABE/ESL)

3) Pre-College Education (Math/English)

4) Engagement 

The next steps in the process are to further refine these strategies to specific intervention via subgroups for each of the strategy areas. All faculty and staff have been invited to join one of these four subgroups. These subgroups will review national data, and current practices, pilots and policies at Pierce College to develop recommendations for possible interventions. Our initial implementation proposal to Achieving the Dream is due April 15.

Dr. Gilchrist reported that nine people has recently attended the Achieving the Dream 2013 conference, there were 1600 total participants from across the country.  The purpose of the conference was to reflect on and share lessons from experience with Achieving the Dream, to deepen understanding about ways to increase student success, to increase capacity for data analysis, program evaluation, and student-centered, data-informed decision-making and to continue to build the community of learners in Achieving the Dream.  

Dr. Gilchrist noted that there was a wide array of sessions to choose from, some of the program themes included: broad engagement and communications, equity, laying the foundation for institutional reform through Achieving the Dream, research and evidence based decision making, using technology for teaching and learning, and systemic institutional improvement.                   
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Board members reported on recent activities they have engaged in: 
Mr. Smith reported he had recently attended the new trustee orientation, where he learned more about the role of trustees. He was able to engage and network with other trustees and noted his appreciation of how many state board staff attended.

Ms. Roarty spoke of the Foundation Board joint luncheon that was held prior to today’s meeting. She noted that the foundation has had a successful year and plans for future fundraising. She also noted that she had attended the recent opening of the Science Dome and enjoyed all the educational offerings of the day; she continues to be inspired by the faculty, administration, and students.
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her appreciation for the opportunity to attend the legislative summit in Washington DC. She plans to continue to connect with congressional leadership. She noted that Congressman Denny Heck has a quality staff in Pierce County and he is interested in many of the community college issues. She also stated her amazement in the community and corporate involvement in the college foundation.
Mr. Tiam stated that he had attended the baseball auction, it was a great event, and well attended. He congratulated the athletic and foundation staff on a well-organized and profitable event.

PUBLIC COMMENT
None
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 2:55 pm, Mr. Tiam announced that the Board would now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the tenure process. The executive session would last for 30 minutes and no action will be taken. The regular Board meeting will be adjourned immediately following the executive session.
At 3:30 pm. Mr. Tiam announced that the executive session had ended. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 3:30 pm and adjourned at 3:31pm.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        March 13, 2013 Puyallup Campus
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:31pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Amadeo Tiam, Chair
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